[bookmark: _Hlk162000270]Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, May 20, 2024, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Abby Bernstein (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Damian Rubino (Town of Lyme)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Kristina White (Lyme Land Trust)

Absent:
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Regan Stacy (Town of Lyme)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Ralph Chapell (East Haddam Land Trust)
Chris Bellucci (CT DEEP)

Guests: Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust), Martha Rice (The Nature Conservancy), Jennifer Burton-Reeve (Requested for appointment by Town of East Haddam)


Administration

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:00 PM. Guests and Members introduced themselves. 

Minutes:  Minutes of the March 25, 2024 ERWSCC meeting were discussed. Kristina White stated that her and Regan Stacy’s memberships were swapped in the attendee list.  White is a representative of the Lyme Land Trust. Stacy is a representative of the Town of Lyme. Pete Govert motioned to accept the minutes as amended. Rich Chyinski seconded the motion. Motion Passed. 

Stewardship Guidelines and Grant Review:
ERWSCC has been working on creating a set of stewardship guidelines relating to the use of herbicides in grant requests. Board members had the chance to comment on and edit the guidelines. Young shared the most updated guidelines and stated that they are now up for a decision on whether to adopt them or not by the board. Young stated that these guidelines do not supersede state law and that applicants would still need to follow all state laws and regulations. Young also stated that in regard to the neighboring property guidelines, it was pointed out that there is a state law that allows landowners to register their property and be notified of commercial application of herbicides in adjacent areas. If adopted, the board will still be making a decision on whether to fund a project on the merits of the project and whether it aligns with the guidelines and can still request further information and/or limit activities it funds. 

Discussion ensued related to the implementation of guidelines if they were to be adopted. If adopted, the guidelines would be added to the website as resources for grant applicants. Grant requests that include the use of herbicides will not require a separate application process. Rather, they will require more information be included in the application. Anthony Griggs suggested using the guidelines to create a checklist for applicants. White stated that the state is regulating herbicide use more and more and that commercial applicators will be aware of these changes, prior to even coming to ERWSCC for funding. Dave Gumbart motioned to adopt the guidelines as presented. Damian Rubino Seconded. Motion passed 8:1.

Young stated that grant requests are increasing in number and complexity. Up to this point, the board has been  fairly lenient with the timing of submittal and has reviewed grant requests on a rolling basis. The adoption of the stewardship guidelines may warrant adding a preliminary review process and changing the timeframe for grant request submission. Young suggested the addition of a preliminary review committee that could review applications and ask questions or for more information to streamline the voting process at full board meetings. The Executive Committee meets in-between full board meetings and that the board could vote to make them the preliminary review board for grants. This preliminary review would not supersede the full board’s decision. Young noted that the Executive Committee has representation from Lyme and Salem and that it may be a good idea to add an East Haddam Representative to sit on the Executive Committee if they were to serve as the preliminary review board for grants. Consensus was reached to add Pete Govert to the Executive Committee as the East Haddam representative. Natoli motioned to allow the Executive Committee to serve as the preliminary review board for grants. Bernie Gillis seconded. Motion Passed unanimously.

Community Grants:  

Old Cooperative Agreement: Young explained that a 5-year cooperative agreement is ending and that the funds must be spent by the end of May. As discussed at a previous meeting, the East Haddam Land Trust submitted a request for up to $51,200 (the remainder in the account) for the acquisition of a 14-acre parcel, that will connect the Lena and Miller Farm Preserves. Land acquisition is a top priority for ERWSCC and supported by the Watershed Management Plan.  Griggs motioned to fund the grant request with the remainder of the funds from this cooperative agreement. Natoli seconded. Motion passed. Govert abstained.

New Cooperative Agreement: Young stated that the next grant requests will be under a new cooperative agreement that started in October 2023. The Town of Lyme is requesting funds to complete a comprehensive vegetation survey and signage in support of the New England cottontail, and other brush habitat dependent species such as the spotted turtle, ribbon snake, and cerulean warbler. If funded, botanist/horticulturist/ecologist Bryan A. Connolly, PhD, will establish ~50 10’x10’ plots in the Hartman Park ROW to assess woody stem density, height, and diameter, and provide signage in the Hartman Park ROW to help prevent Eversource or their contractors from inappropriately clearing vegetation in the future. White added that if revegetated, mature plant height will be taken into account to prevent interference with powerline and removal of plant species by Eversource. Young reminded the board that ERWSCC previously funded a Phase I management plan for this property. Govert motioned to fund the grant request. Gillis seconded. Motion passed. Rubino abstained. 
Funds are from Current cooperative agreement – started October 2023. A grant request from the East Haddam Land Trust for treatment and removal of invasive species at Ayers Preserve has been withdrawn. Govert thanked the committee for considering the grant and noted that he appreciates the conversation that this application ignited within the board. A request from the Lyme Land Trust for funds for treatment and removal of invasive species at Falls Brook in Lyme has also been tabled until further notice by the applicant. The applicant cited timing as a reason for withdrawal. Young stated the National Park Service Invasive Species Office offered to review applications to help the committee make decision on future grant applications involving herbicides. To prevent wasting applicant or committee time in the future, Young asked that if anyone had reservations about either of the requests to let her know so that it could be addressed before resubmittal. A straw poll was taken to get a sense of the board’s decision. There were no oppositions to either of the requests. It was noted that this was not a formal vote to fund and that committee members reserve the right to change their vote in the future, for any reason. 

Executive Committee/Budget:  
Since Young suggested having a potluck before the next meeting in July and inviting Eric Thomas, a previous CT DEEP representative on the board, as a show of appreciation for his time on the board. The board agreed.
Young shared the expenses to date and reported that there are no significant changes.   
The Eightmile River Watershed Management plan was completed in 2008. Young suggested contracting an individual to inventory the Tier I and Tier II tools outlined in the Management Plan and report their status to help the board determine where improvement is needed and where goals have been reached. Young shared a draft contract for the project, outlining timeline, responsibilities and funding. Irving added that this is long-overdue and expressed support for this project. The cost for contracting an individual for this task would be $3,600.00, and the project would be completed by September 30th, 2024. Young stated that Caroline Stanton, a previous ERWSCC and Salmon River Watershed Partnership intern and now a graduate student would be an excellent fit for the job and has expressed interest in the project. Discussion ensued. Natoli motioned to fund the contract with Stanton as the contractor. Rubino seconded. Motion passed. 

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:

Unigrid Working Committee:  Bernstein reported that all materials have been given to the graphic designer and that we are expecting the first draft in the next month. Young is also waiting on a preliminary quote for printing. 

Outreach & Education:  
Young and Bernstein shared the programs that have been completed since the last meeting. Including 3 beaver programs, a Vernal Pool Program, a Tree ID Hike, Curiosity Shop with Lyme Elementary School and Aquatic Invasive Species Training with the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station and the Salmon River Watershed Partnership. Board members commented on programs and brief discussion ensued. Young stated that there is an Education and Outreach Subcommittee meeting this Wednesday, May 22nd, at 9:00am where the winter programs will be reviewed, and Summer Family Programs will be planned. ERWSCC currently has a macroinvertebrate program planned at the Salem Free Public Library on Saturday June 22nd. 
					
Protection & Management:  
Young updated the board on the status of Hamburg Cove’s involvement in a Connecticut River Hydrilla Research Project. The researchers have received the grant and Hamburg Cove is slated as a test site.  ERWSCC helped coordinate with Reynolds Marina to allow access to the cove. Riley Doherty has also been coordinating with Gumbart to allow access to the cove via The Nature Conservancy property. Army Corps of Engineers has announced the sites of herbicide application to manage hydrilla and are hosting a public meeting at the East Haddam Municipal Complex on June 27th. Topics covered at the meeting include herbicide type and herbicide safety. Bernstein shared that she and Young have been contacted by The Rich Earth Institute, an organization focused on recycling urine to use as agricultural fertilizer, to do a webinar for the board. Discussion ensued with some board members expressing interest. Bernstein will send out a synopsis to the board and schedule a webinar in the near future. 

Science & Monitoring: 
ERWSCC staff is getting ready to deploy loggers into rivers/streams for temperature and conductivity data collection in 2024.  Temperature loggers will likely be launched this week. Staff will notify board members when they are doing field checks, so board members have the chance to join. Summer baseline monitoring will start mid-June.  

Project Review:  
Young and Lacy will conduct a final site review at the Falls Brook bridge replacement project site, in Lyme with a focus on planting. Young and lacy will also review erosion at the MacIntosh Road bridge project. Lyme is looking at redoing the Salem Road Bridge, just below where the Ed Bills Dam was. This replacement is on the East Branch of the Eightmile River (named segment) and will come to the board under federal review. Young will be part of a meeting with Town of Lyme and Eversource on the management of powerlines in Hartman Park. Another project by Eversource on the power line ROW does not appear to have any impact to W&S river segments. Young and Lacy reviewed Lake Hayward dam replacement plans were reviewed by Young and Lacy. The project is not on a named segment and no real concerns were noted. Natoli mentioned a project along RT 85 in the vicinity of Big Brook. The project has not gone through Inland Wetland Commission and is likely a Department of Transportation (DOT) project. Young stated it is likely a DOT project and appeared to be a drainage project when she drove by a few weeks previously.  It is not on a named W&S segment. 

National Park Service, DEEP, TNC updates:
NPS: No updates. 
DEEP: No updates
TNC: Gumbart shared that he is putting an application in with the East Haddam Planning and Zoning commission for the pavilion at Burnham Brook Preserve. Construction is tentatively scheduled for  August/September. Help from the community in the site preparation for the pavilion construction is readily accepted and greatly appreciated. Gumbart also shared an update on the status of acquiring an all-terrain wheel chair for Burham Brook Preserve. Trails at Burnham Brook have been deemed suitable for the wheelchair by the wheelchair company and trail maintenance is being completed to expand the wheelchair’s trail potential. Martha Rice, also with The Nature Conservancy, reported that students from the Franklin Academy were out, helping to trim vegetation on trails to be used by the wheelchair. Young shared Richard Goodwin Jr. visited the office last week and gave some history of the property. Gumbart reported that a sign for Burnham Brook Preserve to put on Dolbia Hill Road is in the works. Discussion ensued relating to the P&Z application for the pavilion. 

Partner Updates:  
Town of Salem: Griggs reported that the Salem Town Charter is open for modification. There was a meeting last Wednesday for public comment. A comment relevant to the committee is the requirement of the Board of Selectman to make timely appointments to commissions. This outcry comes after Salem Inland Wetlands Commission was unable to make a quorum at their last meeting. 
Salem Land Trust: Rich Chyinski reported that the land trust completed the purchase of Ransom Brook property. The 56-acre property connects to Alf and Sylvia Bingham Preserve and State property and has ecologically significant features such as wetlands. Griggs stated that the land trust has started to do the boundary marking. Young inquired about the status of David Bingham’s affordable housing project on previous farmland. Griggs and Chyinski reported that Bingham is working with the Southeast Community Land Trust on this property and the land trust is not involved at this stage. 
Town of East Haddam: No town updates. Gillis inquired about the status of the Lake Hayward Dam replacement. Young reported that she and Liz Lacy reviewed plans and no concerns were noted. 
East Haddam Land Trust: Govert reported that the land trust has been in contact with Fox Hopyard Golf Course to add trails that would connect Lena preserve (town property) to Saunders (EHLT property). They are still working on getting approval but are hopeful. Cameron Beard added that this is part of the land trust’s larger plan to connect the land trust’s Saunders Property to Devil’s Hopyard State Park. This project is expected to take at least a few years. 
Town of Lyme:  White reported that the Town of Lyme is in preliminary discussion for the purchase of the Czikowsky property. This parcel connects to Mount Archer Woods Preserve and has a scenic overlook of Hamburg Cove.
Lyme Land Conservation Trust: White reported that Tour de Lyme will be able to use public roads in Salem. White also reported that the land trust, in collaboration with The Nature Conservancy, will be dedicating a bench in Jewett preserve in memory of Tom Bischoff. Tom Bischoff did work for both organizations and is well remembered. The Lyme Land Trust is in the preliminary stages of acquiring two properties near Whalebone Cove. Both properties are outside the watershed. 

Old & New Business:  
Young shared that she, along with Riley Doherty, have been working on updating the Watershed’s Open Space Map. White suggested a potluck at Burnham Brook Preserve for the board members of the committee’s member organizations to see the office and learn more about what ERWSCC is doing. The idea was well received by staff and committee members. 

Adjournment:  Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:55 PM. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Abigail Bernstein
Abigail Bernstein
ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator 

  
